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Founders’ Day:
We are trying to attract our current 
dads who are old boys to attend our 
more significant events on the calendar 
and we were pleased to see a few more 
familiar faces at the Founders’ Day 
service.  We understand that 08.00 is a 
difficult time for most to be away from 
work, but we really appreciate the effort 
made by those who attended, and look 
forward to seeing more and more of our 
dads at these functions in the future.  

You may be interested to know that we 
have 39 old boys who have sons at 
WPPS, ranging from Grade N through 
to Grade 7.

Sports Day:
This year, there was great excitement 
when Mikey Kirsten’s (1978-82) 
son, Joe, beat his father’s 33-year-old 
100m record and equalled the 75m 
record.  By his own admission, it was 
a very emotional moment for Mikey to 
shake his son’s hand to congratulate 
him.

What’s been happening at WPPS…?
Class of 1960

 Please could you identify yourself and/or your classmates in the above picture

Another highlight was when the Headmaster presented Mrs Mac with a mounted trophy of the 
original starter’s gun which she has used for every single sports day since she took over as the starter 

from Ed Upton.  To ‘cap’ it all, de Villiers won the Sports Day which really made her day.
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2006 Mothers’ lunch – date tbc
2006 Leavers’ Reunion – Wednesday, 
17 August 2011
Touch Rugby – Grades 8-11 – Friday, 
19 August 2011
Golf Day - 
Christmas Market – Monday, 17 October 
2011
Remembrance Day – Friday, 11 
November 2011
Prize Giving – Thursday, 8 December 
2011, 

Remembrance Day:
Each year, we highlight the service career 
of one of the men on our Roll of Honour 
and this year Sue Cooke told us about 
Nigel Gunyon (1933-36), who was 
shot down over the Mediterranean on 
his first operational flight in 1943. Nigel is 
the only man with his name on all four 
commemorative boards: Captain of 
Rugby, Captain of Cricket, Head Boy in 
1936 and the Roll of Honour. She showed 
us a photograph of Nigel leading out his 
cricket team and included in the team 
was Denis Taylor ((1933-37).  We 
were very privileged to have Denis with 
us for the service. Also with us was 
John Slingsby (1929-33), who was a 
captain in the SA Army during the Italian 
campaign. 

We were very proud to have these two 
men at our Remembrance Day service and 
hope to see more of our ex-service men 
attending this year. 

Dates To Diarise 

John Slingsby & Denis Taylor

Andrew de Jager with his sons Nicholas and Sebastien
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Raymond Ackerman (1938-44) turned 
80 on 10 March.  Mr Ackerman has very 
generously donated R1 million to the Red 
Cross Children’s Hospital to make his 
birthday extra special.

section on marriages and was amazed 
to recognise three names there before I 
realised that it wasn't so much of a surprise, 
since we're all around the same age!   
Although my second wedding anniversary 
is imminent I wouldn't mind being included 
in the next edition in that "married" section 
(since I see you don't put the actual 
marriage date in - do it doesn't matter that 
we're a bit late) and perhaps some people 
will then recognise my name in turn! 

After the ceremony, we flew our wedding 
photographer up to the Liebig Dome 
Snowfield which is a World Heritage Site in 
the heart of the magnificent Southern Alps 
of New Zealand and directly opposite (and 
slightly below) Aoraki Mount Cook.

All best 
Bernard

bgl@aoc.co.uk
 

Nick Bennett (1997) 
At Nick's wedding, he had seven 
supporters, four from Wetpups days and 
Ryan Mac William (1991-97) made the 
speech.

Nick, who was featured in the last 
newsletter, is taking part in Survivor, South 
Africa, in the Maldives. Nick sent in this 
response to my invitation to those in the 
Western Cape to attend the first Breakfast 
Club of this year …
Nick Bennett here – an Old Boy from 
WPPS. If you’re in need of a guest speaker, 
I am happy to assist. A brief account of my 

Franca club.
Occasional contributor at Church on Main, 
Claremont.
I’m 26 and enjoy speaking immensely. I’ll 
be happy to chat through something for 
your moms and dads, if you’ll have me.

Nick@capeunionmart.co.za

James Townsend (1993-94) married 
Carey Havel on 13 March 2010 at Harbour 

Congratulations:

Andrew Golding (1969-76) participated 
in the gruelling Iron Man South Africa 
competition in this month.  Andrew 
completed the half Iron Man last year and 
the bug bit.  He has spent the last year 
training for the full and is looking fantastic!

life thus far:
Head boy WPPS.
Valedictory speech giver at Bishops.
Travel the country for Cape Union 
Mart, giving speeches on how to climb 
Kilimanjaro and surviving 25 days on a 
deserted island (both of which I have 
successfully completed).
Regular guest speaker at Red and Yellow 
school of advertising and marketing.
Guest speaker at Diocesan College Lingua 

House. They got married on the quay down 
next to the light house.  

Michael Charton ((1984-90) to Lauren 
Ponting on 8 January 2011 in Nelspruit.

Luke O’Cuinneagain (1987-93) was 
married in December to Helen.

Births:

Mark Slingsby (1987-93) and his wife, 
had a son who is great-grandson of John 
Slingsby (1929-33).

Matthew Pearce (1977-82) and Pippa 
brought Thomas into the world on 10 
January 2011.

Chris Waldburger (1992-93) and his 
wife, have an eight-month old son, Jack.

To Robert Boers (1980-86) and Jo, a 
daughter, Isabelle, born on 10 March.

Peter Steyn 
(1942-49)
I attended the 
AGM of BirdLife 
South Africa 
held in Nelspruit 
last Saturday 
19 March,  and 
was honoured 
with the award 
of the Gill Memorial Medal. Leonard Gill was 
a distinguished ornithologist and published 
his A First to South African Birds in 1936.  This 
was my very first bird book which I acquired 
while still at Wetpups, but not in 1936 the 
year I was born!
 
The medal is awarded on the basis of lifetime 
contributions to the knowledge of southern 
African birds and is the highest honour that 
BirdLife South Africa awards.

Peter & his wife Jeni

Raymond with brothers Bruce and Ken

Marriages

Bernard Grenville-Jones (1981-87) 
married to Amanda Jane Kelly at The 
Church of the Good Shepherd on Lake 
Tekapo in New Zealand two years ago.  He 
sent this …

Thank you for this.   I enjoyed seeing the 

Luke with his brothers Dion (1979-85) and Neil 
(1981-87)
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Our sincere condolences to the families of 
the following people recently deceased:
Sean McMahon, husband of Gill and father 
of Charles (1994-2002) and Patrick (1992-
2000) died on 2 December 2010.
Errol Dukes (1947-52) passed away on 4 
February 2011 after a long fight with cancer
Jean Sedgwick, mother of James (1965-
72) and Jonathan (1969-72), grandmother 
of Michael (1996-2004) and Nicholas 
(current Grade 7) and sister of Johnny 
Rathfelder, past staff

Derek Cunningham (1930-35) passed 
away at the end of last year after a short 
battle with cancer. He was a loyal and much-
loved old boy.

Dieter Wiemar (1989-95) died tragically on 
Sunday, 13 March.

Flo Peters (Staff 1967-81)
Flo died on April 4th, aged 97. She was a 
much loved and respected teacher and 
colleague. A full tribute to her will be in the 
next newsletter.

John Irvin Stansbury (1932-38)
– old boy, teacher and 
headmaster

John was the eldest of four children 
of the co-founder of Western 
Province Prep, Christopher 
Stansbury and his wife, Christine. 
Shortly after his birth, they moved 
from the Mount Royal to a house 
they built just opposite the school,’Cruden.’ 
He often told about the walk across the road 
with his father to school, when, halfway across 
Newlands Road his father became had to 
be addressed as “Sir”, and to his father, he 
became Stansbury 1. This was reversed on 
the way home in the evening.

His father believed in corporal punishment and 
John had a few hammerings. Caught smoking 
on the balcony with a group of mates, he was 
given six whacks and the others, three. As 
headmaster’s son he was expected to know 
better! 

John was a very intelligent and diligent pupil 
and regularly walked away with class prizes. 
In his final year (Standard Six) in 1938, he 
won the form prize and the prizes for English, 
Maths and Science, Latin and French, the 
Labia Cup and the Old Boys’ Prize and he 
was Headboy. It was no surprise that he won 
a scholarship to Oundle in England where his 
grandfather had been headmaster, and his 
father was educated. It was quite a wrench for 
him to leave for England with the war looming 

but he settled in well and began to excel in the 
classroom and on the sportsfield.  In his last 
year at Oundle he was head of School House, 
editor of the magazine and a leading light in 
most societies. He crowned his successes by 
winning a scholarship to St John’s College, 
Cambridge. When his father died suddenly 
in 1941, John was unable to get home. He 
managed to come back briefly in 1944 and 
served in the SA Navy. 

In 1946/7 he taught at WPPS before returning 
to Cambridge to complete his degree. John 
Pridmore was head at that time. There he met 
and married Anne. They came back to take 
over the school in 1952. John was only 27 and 
Anne, 22. Mrs Stansbury senior was part of the 
team and oversaw the catering and accounts 
but the running of the school with full time 
teaching commitment proved too much for 
John and in 1958, John Pridmore came back 
to take charge of the senior boys, while John 
was in charge of the juniors. This partnership 
worked very well. In 1959 St Andrew’s became 
the new owners of the school and John left for 
the then Rhodesia where he continued a very 
distinguished teaching career.

John’s passion for literature 
and the classics enriched his 
teaching and we have many 
accounts from old boys of the 
brilliance of his classes. He 
was a veritable ‘wordsmith’ 
and at the age of 83 was still 
compiling general knowledge 
crosswords that defeated all 

but the most erudite. He directed many plays 
very successfully and with the help of Dorothy 
St Hill was responsible for the growth of the 
library which he felt was the heart of the school.  
Anne worked tirelessly beside him and many 
a boarder was grateful for time spent in the 
Stansbury’s home,with  Anne’s gentle care.

Latterly John re-connected with WPPS and 
came to many functions. In 2005, he was 
invited to Founders’ Day and was overwhelmed 
by the standing ovation the boys gave him in 
recognition of the contribution that he and 
his father had made to the school. His mind 
was razor sharp up until the end and he had 
amazing recall. He embarked on research to 
help with the Centenary book and could be 
relied on to fill in the most minute details of 
the careers, school and subsequent, of his 
erstwhile pupils.

John’s death marks the end of an almost 
continuous Stansbury association with WPPS 
since 1914.  We are grateful for that association, 
without which WPPS would be the poorer.

Obituaries  
The Centenary Book:

Reminiscences and impressions of 
Wetpups continue to be received from 
old boys BUT these are largely from 
those who left in the 40s 50s and early 
60s. These have been hugely valuable 
and informative and THANKS to all who 
have contributed so far. To achieve some 
balance, we really need input from those 
who were there from the late 60s to the 
present. We know that you are probably 
far too busy to have time to think about 
those days or develop nostalgia for 
them, but we need your help. Tell us 
about what the school meant to you, 
about your experiences and about the 
staff who taught you; we know that there 
were some unforgettable characters!

Pauline and Malcolm Pearce 

URGENTLY NEEDED

Any accounts of post WW II military 
service, awards and decorations.

From those at school in the 60s ,70s and 
80s: anecdotes about highlights of your 
time at Wetpups, about your teachers 
and your schoolmates and about your 
present careers.

Details of any publications by OWs.

Recent marriages and births.

Centenary

We are most pleased to announce a 
separate section on the website which is 
specifically for the Old WPPS Assoc.  Here 
you can keep in touch with what is currently 
happening and refer to previous functions, 
update forms, news, etc.  Should you be 
travelling to an exotic destination, doing 
some adventurous sporting event, ticking 
off bucket list accomplishments, we would 
love to share your news with everyone.  
You can send these snippets to Carey 
Neill at neill@wetpups.org.za or fax to 
+27217626120.

OLD WPPS WEBSITE:

If you haven’t already bought a copy of this 
book, it’s not too late.  Go online to  www.
wetpups.co.za to order for R180.  It is a 
wonderful gift and can be complimented 
with crisp, white cotton apron for R130.  
The combined package sells for R300. 

Cook Book:
John Irvin Stansbury
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WETPUPS BIZSITE:

Our Wetpups BizSite is an online directory service catering exclusively to the 
WPPS Family, Old Boys, Parents (past and current) and Staff. Businesses 
listed have exposure to an ideal target market and are linked with our School 
Communicator. Enter your details onto our business directory and enjoy the 
benefits OR search the site for a trusted supplier and do business with someone 
you know.  Get listed today! It's easy – for only R100 per month. Be part of the 
Wetpups Business Community by visiting  http://www.wetpupsbiz.co.za

For more information contact
Zena Payne 083 7926477

email: wetpupsbiz@wetpups.org.za

The Martin Simpson Archive room is now 
open and we are gradually gathering bits 
and pieces of memorabilia from our old 
boys.  If you have anything to donate, 
please contact  neill@wetpups.org.za.

We are looking for an old, leather desk 
chair and a brass desk lamp.  If anyone 
has one or both of these items which they 
would like to donate to the archive room, 
please contact Carey Neill (as above) or 
tel: +27 21 7618074.

Eventually we shall have all the photographs 
of classes, teams, plays etc that are at 
present stored elsewhere, all the copies 
of the school magazine and eventually we 
hope, the means to view films and videos of 
past events.

In the meantime, we are asking for any 
items of interest that you may have stored 
away such as old text books, exercise 
books, informal photographs etc.  At 
present, among other objects, we have a 
copy of Mrs Paitaki’s notorious ‘Taallyste’, 
Mr Wicken’s ‘black book’ and of course 
Mrs Mac’s famous ‘Violet’!  David Morrell 
has donated his ‘House flash’ ribbon that 
he wore on Sports Day in 1940 as captain 
of Black House. Does anyone still have an 
old felt hat?

Come on, men, start digging up the past 
and let our present pupils share your 
memories.

Archives Room:
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